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RECOMMENDATIONS:	



That approval be given to the development of a new community building in Higher Broughton, providing accommodation for the integrated delivery of local services, including the library service, a children’s centre, youth service, sports development and community meeting facilities.



That the estimated capital cost of £7,846,275 be included in the capital programme on the basis of being funded from a combination of unsupported borrowing and returns from the Higher Broughton Partnership. 



That the draft brief and sketch scheme be approved as the basis for public consultation and development of tender drawings.



That delegated authority be given to the strategic director of housing and planning to invite tenders for the first phase enabling works contract.



That, as the contract value will exceed the thresholds under EU procurement procedures and the council’s existing partnering scheme, approval is given to seek expressions of interest from a prospective construction partner for the main building contract, through publication of a contract notice in the European Journal, and that delegated authority is given to the strategic director of housing and planning to shortlist bidders.



That the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services be authorised to take other decisions relating to procurement of the building in association with the Lead Member for the client function.



That the estimated net additional revenue cost of £15,000 in 2006/07 of £191,000 per annum in 2007/08, rising to £586,450 in 2010/11 be noted and included in the revenue budget plans for 2007/08 onwards as a priority for the reallocation of resources and that on occupation of the new building, revenue budgets for each directorate be adjusted to reflect changed responsibilities for the running and staffing costs of the integrated Hub building, compared with the buildings to be vacated.  Officers to report back with greater detail on these figures prior to contractual commitment.



That it be agreed, in principle, that the city council support the development of complementary facilities to meet the particular needs of the Orthodox Jewish Community and other minority groups who, because of particular religious and cultural requirements, will not be able to use the main Hub building, and that consideration be given to use of the current library building for this use as part of an option appraisal process





That officers report back to Cabinet within three months to provide further update on progress on the various matters in this report



�



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: 



The Higher Broughton Community Hub is an integral part of the comprehensive regeneration plans for Higher Broughton.  The Hub is primarily intended to be the main focus for community activity and the delivery of public services to all the communities of Higher Broughton.  It will comprise both a new building, to replace existing facilities lost through redevelopment, and new school sports pitches, replacing the Northumberland Street playing fields.



The building will accommodate services currently provided in separate facilities by the library, resource centre, early years service, family centre, youth service, sports development and neighbourhood management.  The philosophy of the building design is to integrate these services as far as practical, by use of flexible shared space and by encouraging joined-up service delivery.  The building will also accommodate community use of the building, catering both for established community groups using the buildings being replaced and encouraging development of new community activity.



It is proposed to develop a 2-storey building containing some 3,400m2 of accommodation.  Approval is sought to the scheme brief and sketch proposals as the basis for public consultation and for the development of detailed proposals.



The agreement with the Higher Broughton Partnership provides for them having the opportunity to construct the Hub, subject to the Council being satisfied with the value for money and other contractual arrangements.  It is recommended that, in the present circumstances, this would not represent best value for money.



It is proposed that the building is procured through two contracts, funded through unsupported borrowing.  It is anticipated that the first, enabling works contract would start on site in June 2006, with the main contract starting in February 2007.  Demolition of some of the properties is currently underway with some areas already cleared.



The scheme brief and sketch design depends on there being integrated management of the building and its reception.  It is important to the vision of developing an integrated and inclusive building that a single service has responsibility for day-to-day management of the Hub.  Proposals as to which directorate should take the lead management role, and any impact on current staff posts, will be the subject of a future report.







�



BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:

(Available for public inspection)

Building design brief and schedule of accommodation.

Draft building layout and cost estimates.



�



ASSESSMENT OF RISK: 	Medium: 	The proposed procurement programme aims to have the building on site and open as quickly as possible and any late changes to the scheme brief would adversely affect the programme.  Implementation of the scheme requires the stopping-up of existing highways; failure to secure their closure would prejudice the scheme.



��

THE SOURCE OF FUNDING: Unsupported borrowing and revenue budget



��COMMENTS OF THE STRATEGIC DIRECTOR OF CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES (or his representative):



LEGAL IMPLICATIONS:			Provided by: 	Alan Eastwood



The contract value will exceed the thresholds under EU procurement procedures and the Council’s existing partnering scheme, therefore a competitive tendering process will need to be followed in seeking expressions of interest from a prospective construction partner for the main building contract, through publication of a contract notice in the European Journal, with delegated authority required to shortlist bidders.



Any consequential variations to the Higher Broughton Partnership documentation will be dealt with consequent to a decision on this report.



FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS:		Provided by: 	John Spink



The costs of funding and operating the Hub can be met partially from existing revenue budget provision held by the services that will transfer into the Hub.  However, there will be an estimated full year net additional revenue cost rising from £15,000 in 2006/07 and £191,000 in 2007/08 to a peak of £586,450 by 2009/10 and provision will need to be made in the revenue budget starting in 2006/07 as a priority for the redistribution of resources.  This is based upon the use of unsupported borrowing to fund the cost of construction and provision for full lifecycle maintenance costs.  These are maximum costs, which may be reduced by £90,000 per annum for each £1m of capital receipts that can be used additional to that identified in this report.  An alternative option of a public private partnership arrangement has been explored, but shown to represent less value for money. 



HUMAN RESOURCES: 



Integration of different services into a single building may have implications for human resources.  This will be the subject of a future report, once responsibilities for management of the building have been established.



COMMENTS OF THE STRATEGIC DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND PLANNING (or his representative):



 PROPERTY:

The provision of community based facilities in Broughton including new accommodation for Broughton Library and North Salford Youth Club is a corporate objective identified as a  “Key Issue” included in the Council’s Asset Management Plan 2005 – 2006 and the development of the Higher Broughton Hub would achieve this objective.

 



��CONTACT OFFICER: 	Richard Wynne 0161 779 6127



�



WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE:  Broughton



�



KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:

Pledge 3: Encouraging learning, leisure and creativity in Salford.

Pledge 4: Investing in young people in Salford.

Pledge 5: Promoting inclusion in Salford.

Higher Broughton Supplementary Planning Guidance

Annual Libraries Plan





�



DETAILS (Overleaf)

1	Background



1.1	In June 2002, Cabinet gave approval to the Council entering into a long-term partnership for the regeneration of the Higher Broughton area of the City.



1.2	The proposals for the Higher Broughton regeneration are set around a Limited Partnership, which joins the various partners together in a corporate structure to take forwards and to oversee the regeneration in accordance with a Masterplan. The partners are the City Council, the Royal Bank of Scotland, Inpartnership Limited and City Spirit Regeneration Limited,



1.3	The Masterplan for the remodelling of the 17 hectare partnership area was approved as part of Supplementary Planning Guidance, adopted by the City Council in September 2003. 



1.4	The main components of the Masterplan are:

Clearance of most existing housing in the initiative area;

A range of new housing, including both high quality family housing and affordable properties, on the Northumberland Street playing field site, in the Cardiff, King and Turner Streets area, around Bond Square and the site of North Salford Youth Club;

A community hub between Wellington Street East and Devonshire Street, including new accommodation for the library, nursery and family centre, community resource facilities, meeting rooms, new sports facilities and changing rooms. 

New premises for the Beis Yaakov Jewish girl’s high school, on the former site of Brentnall school; and

Mixed commercial and residential development fronting Bury New Road, including replacement accommodation for existing shops and businesses.



1.5	There are three underlying reasons for developing the proposed Community Hub:

To replace buildings lost through redevelopment under the Masterplan proposals (Broughton library, Bradshaw Street family centre and early years centre, North Salford youth club)

To make better use of the new sports pitches, which replace the underused detached school playing fields at Northumberland Street.

To promote service redesign, allowing better and more efficient service delivery through an integrated facility.



1.6	The agreement with the Higher Broughton Partnership provides for them having the opportunity to construct the Hub, subject to the Council being satisfied with the value for money and other contractual arrangements.  An assessment of the value for money of this option, compared to conventional procurement, is outlined at section 5.



1.7	In November 2004, lead member for education approved the disposal of the existing detached school playing fields at Northumberland Street.  The disposal has also been approved by the Department of Education and Skills, subject to the proposed replacement outdoor sports provision within the Hub also having legal status as an education asset.



1.8	In November 2004, Cabinet endorsed the Hub scheme as part of the Children’s centre strategy.  It was agreed that the Hub should contain a children’s centre (replacing the family centre and early years centre), plus the development of satellite facilities to serve the Orthodox community at the Aguda Centre and Bnos Yisroel School. 





2	Partnership Progress



2.1	The Higher Broughton Partnership was formally established in 2004 and the main priority of the Partnership has been progressing land assembly and detailed design and marketing of the first phase residential proposals.  	



2.2	A compulsory purchase order was successfully obtained for land required for the first phases of development in August 2004.  The Hub site is now mostly in the ownership of the City Council and it is expected that vacant possession will be secured by the end of this summer.  Demolitions are currently underway. 



2.3	Detailed planning permission has been granted for the first two phases of 180 houses and apartments on the Northumberland Street site and for the replacement outdoor sports pitches.  Of this 180; 90 units have so far been released for sale of which 63 have already exchanged contract for sale and 2 are reserved.   Construction of the new houses started in June 2005.  Construction of the replacement playing fields is due to start in early March 2006.



3	Proposals



3.1	The proposed site for the Hub is shown on the attached plan.  It comprises an area of 1.35 hectares, with Wellington Street to the north, Rigby Street to the east and Devonshire Street to the south.  To the east of the site will be the new outdoor sports pitches. 



3.2	Higher Broughton Community Hub is primarily intended to be the main focus for community activity and the delivery of public services to all the communities of Higher Broughton.  It will also accommodate some services catering for a wider area (e.g. the neighbourhood management team and trampoline hall).  



3.3	The Hub is seen as comprising both the new building (subject of this report) and the attached outdoor sports facilities (already being procured as part of the first phase housing development).  



3.4    	The catchment area of the Hub contains a number of distinct communities, some with particular cultural and religious requirements.  



3.5 	Following discussion with members of the Orthodox Jewish Community regarding the need for community buildings to serve their needs it has become apparent that, because of the strict religious and cultural requirements of the community, it could be very difficult for many members of this community to use a fully integrated building.  There is however a willingness by community leaders to integrate with other communities as far as possible, and have suggested a campus approach whereby the Hub would contain universal accommodation with other facilities being in the wider locality.  



3.6 	It is recommended that, as a local authority-run public building, the Hub should be designed to ensure that no community is excluded from accessing the building and that all members of the community feel equal ownership of the facility.  It is anticipated that such a building would allow use by the Orthodox Community, for example using flexible spaces on a time-allocation basis.  However, the proposed building includes no areas solely for the Orthodox Community that would not be accessible by other communities.



3.7	It is accepted that there is an unmet demand for dedicated facilities to meet the specific needs of the growing Orthodox Community.  Officers have been party to discussions with the Orthodox community and have a limited amount of information to develop building proposals for such accommodation.  The proposals presented in this report have been developed on the basis that the provision of universal services, designed for the widest possible catchment, is the immediate priority and that any dedicated facilities specifically for the Orthodox Community could be developed at a later date.  There could be many advantages in locating such dedicated facilities adjacent to the main Hub building, adopting the campus approach, although there may be possible alternative locations.



3.8	In summary the proposed objectives for the proposed Hub building are that it should:

Be inclusive and accessible to all members of the community

Focus on hard to reach target groups 

Adopt a customer-first approach

Co-locate services to allow joined-up delivery

Be a single gateway to all services

Integrate management and back-office functions

Be a landmark of regeneration



3.9	The building will accommodate services currently provided in separate facilities by the library, resource centre, early years service, family centre, youth service, sports development and neighbourhood management.  The philosophy of the building design is to integrate these services as far as practical, by use of flexible shared space and by encouraging joined-up service delivery.  The building will also accommodate community use of the building, catering both for established community groups using the buildings being replaced and encouraging development of new community activity.



3.10 	The proposed design brief and schedule of areas for the proposed building and a sketch layout are appended.



3.11	In summary, it is proposed to develop a 2-storey building containing some 3,400m2 of accommodation.



3.12 	The building will contain five elements:

Reception and information core: This element will include the public library, the health and family support services provided through the children’s centre, a café, and flexible space.  The reception will act as a customer access point for all services provided by the council and other Partners in Salford.  Use of Salford Direct’s computer information system will allow reception staff to handle a wide variety of transactions and provide information on services.

Staff base: This element will accommodate 30 staff, including those providing services from the Hub and the neighbourhood management team for Salford East.

Children’s centre: This element will bring together high quality integrated education and child care for children from birth up to school age. The provision will be flexible and universal to meet the needs of all parents and children and will provide a range of family centred services in one location. Services will also include outreach, health, family support, and antenatal care, employment advice and training through Jobcentre Plus, welfare rights guidance and support, childminder drop-ins, and information for families.

Sports facilities: This element will contain two sports halls and changing rooms associated with the outdoor sports pitches.  One sports hall will be dedicated to trampoline use.  The other will be flexible space, primarily used by the youth service.

Youth lounge and flexible spaces: This element will include a dedicated lounge area for the youth service and a range of flexible spaces used by the youth service, children’s centre, community resource centre.  The flexible spaces will also be available for use by community groups and by other agencies, on a sessional basis.



4	Financial Implications



Capital



4.1	The budget cost estimate for construction of the Hub is £7,846,275.  This is broken down as:

·	Construction costs				£6,822,845

·	Design and supervision fees			£1,023,430

·	TOTAL						£7,846,275



4.2	The estimate excludes costs of furnishings and fittings and of relocation into the new building, which have yet to be assessed.  These costs will be subject of a future report when requirements have been identified.  



4.3	Start on site is programmed for enabling works June 2006, main works February 2007 and completion by autumn 2008. 



4.4	The phasing of capital expenditure is as follows: -



�2005/06�2006/07

�2007/08

�2008/09

�2009/10

�Total����£�£�£�£�£��Design fees�10,000�290,000



�500,000�200,000�23,430�1,023,430��Construction�-�145,000�3,600,000�2,750,000�327,845�6,822,845��Total�10,000�435,000

�4,100,000�2,950,000�351,275�7,846,275��

4.5	The proposed sources of funding are as follows: -



�2005/06�2006/07

�2007/08

�2008/09

�2009/10

�Total����£�£�£�£�£��Unsupported borrowing��

445,000�

2,350,000

�

2,950,000

�

351,275�

5,896,275��Partnership return���

1,750,000���

1,750,000����������Total��445,000�4,100,000�2,950,000�351,275�7,846,275��



4.6	The prime source of funding is proposed to be unsupported borrowing as there is no current funding provision for the Hub in the capital programme.  



4.7	Development returns from the Higher Broughton Partnership are expected to be distributed from 2007/08 onwards, with the first return from the initial phase of housing development for sale expected to realise £1.750m at current values, and may exceed this by the time distribution occurs.  This will be available to recycle into the funding of this project.  As further returns are received they will equally become available for recycling, however the amounts that will be available for recycling will be constrained by HMRF rules on recycling of receipts and may not be available for this purpose.  Nevertheless, it would be appropriate to use any unearmarked receipts from the Partnership towards the funding of the Hub to minimise the revenue financing cost of the unsupported borrowing in future years.  



4.8	In accordance with the Higher Broughton Partnership agreement, the sites of Broughton Library, Bradshaw Street Early Years Centre and Family Centre, North Salford Youth Club and North Salford Trampoline and Gymnastics Centre will be transferred to the partnership, on occupation of the new building.  The city council’s share of the profits made by the partnership, both on development of these sites and other phases, is ringfenced to investment in the area.  Repayment of the unsupported borrowing is an appropriate use of these receipts.



4.9	It is proposed to review the funding mix between unsupported borrowing and Partnership and other capital receipts in the development of each year’s capital programme for 2006/07 and 2007/08 to minimise the revenue cost and taking other priorities for capital investment into account.



Revenue



4.10	The forecast full year annual running and maintenance costs for the new building are estimated at £276,700 per year, analysed as follows:

      £

Maintenance (average annual life cycle costs)		137,000

Other Running Costs/Rates/Heat/Light/Power		119,700 Caretaking costs 						  30,000

								286,700

Less: Income						  10,000

Total Revenue Costs					276,700



4.11	This estimate of running costs is based upon the cost of operating the building only; this is currently a broad-brush estimate, which will be refined as the detailed design and specification of the building are developed.  



4.12	Any staffing costs, other than building maintenance and caretaking, will be the subject of a separate report.  The cost does not include for any service enhancement arising as a result of a service relocating to the Hub.  Where any increase in cost arises from service enhancement it will be for those services to identify the source of funding for the increase from within their own revenue budgets, or through attracting external funds.

			

4.13	Off-set against these costs will be the premises budgets attached to existing buildings, as follows: - 

£

Broughton Library (see also para 8.3.5)			  42,359

Bradshaw St Early Years					  35,091

Bradshaw St Family Centre				  11,230	

North Salford Youth Club					  14,900

North Salford Trampoline and Gymnastics Centre	    3,870

Total Potential Revenue Savings			107,450



The figure for the Trampoline and Gymnastics Centre represents 33% of the total existing revenue budget (£11,610), with the balance assumed to transfer to the relocated gymnastics centre (see section 8.5).  However, all of the capital value of the site, obtained through partnership profits, would be ringfenced to Higher Broughton.



There may be further savings in running costs depending on decisions to be taken about the space that will become available at Clowes House (see para 8.6).



4.16	The net increase in running costs of £169,250 is largely due to the provision of annual lifecycle maintenance costs of £137,000. This has been included to ensure like-for-like comparison with the PPP model (see section 5 below) but also to ensure that adequate provision is made to allow what will be a prestigious building to be maintained to a consistently high standard and to prevent future decline in the condition of the building and consequent future funding pressures. 



	The overall net increase in revenue costs including the capital financing costs of the unsupported borrowing are estimated as follows, based upon a 1st September 2008  opening and existing buildings closing and being disposed of by 31st March2009:-



�2006/07�2007/08�2008/09

�2009/10

�20010/11���£�£�£�£�£��Running costs (net additional)�

��

138,350�

169,250�

169,250��Capital financing costs�

15,000�

191,000�

393,100�

417,200�

417,200��Total�15,000�191,000�531,450�586,450�586,450��

	It should be noted that should any further capital receipts be distributed from the Partnership during this period (or alternative funding be identified during the preparation of the 2006/07 and 2007/08 capital programmes) then the capital financing costs can be reduced by approximately £90,000 per annum for each £1m of additional capital receipts used.



4.19	This estimate of additional running costs should therefore be seen as a maximum indicative cost.



	There will also be a reduction in future costs that would have been incurred on the backlog of repairs had the current buildings remained open.  These are currently estimated at £154,734.



5	Procurement



5.1	Two alternative procurement methods have been considered: 

A public private partnership (PPP) with the Higher Broughton Partnership.

Conventional tendering by the city council 



5.2	In the PPP model, the Higher Broughton Partnership would construct the building, and it would be owned and maintained by a private sector estate manager.  The City Council would pay an annual user charge, rising in line with inflation, for a period of 35 years, after which the Council would have the option to acquire the building at the higher of market value at that time or 20% of the value of the initial capital investment in the building. 



5.3	Under the second option, the city council would construct, own and maintain the building.  



5.4	Evaluation of the PPP proposal against the estimated costs of a conventionally procured scheme shows that:-



	(a)	the PPP route would be more expensive overall in net present value terms than unsupported borrowing by around 15%.  (The net present value approach compares in current value the costs estimated to be incurred over the 35 year duration of the PPP against equivalent costs using the unsupported borrowing approach for funding a conventional building contract) but



	(b)	the cost of the PPP route would be some 33% less over the first 10 years when risk would be lower because the user charge starts at a lower level and rises in line with inflation over time, whereas the capital financing charges start at a higher level and reduce over time as debt reduces.



5.5	The Partnership has stressed in favour of the PPP route that their costs are commensurate with the timing of when risks are higher,  therefore the Council would be paying less in the early part of the PPP, i.e. the first 10 years.  However, this would only be a valid argument if the Council is to take a short-term perspective of the deal.



5.6	Overall, unsupported borrowing is the less costly option and it is believed that the Council has sufficient experience and expertise to manage a building of this nature as to mitigate the risks.  Budgeting for life cycle maintenance costs will also help to alleviate those risks. 



5.7	Therefore, it is considered that paying a 15% premium for a PPP route is not considered a commensurate price to pay to pass the building risks to a PPP and so the Council funding route via unsupported borrowing is preferred.



5.8	It is proposed that building be procured via two separate contracts: 

Enabling works

Construction of the building (the main contract)



The Enabling Works Contract



5.9	It is proposed that a separate contract be let in advance of the main building works.  This contract could potentially encompass:

Demolition of existing buildings on the site.

Site preparation (infilling of cellars, diversion of services, remediation of localised contamination).

Re-use of demolition material on site (e.g. constructing sub-surface for car parking area)

Remodelling of surrounding highways.

Erection of site hoardings.

Site investigation works



5.10	There are several advantages to carrying out this work in advance of the main contract:

·	It allows good control over the demolition works and maximises opportunities for recycling of demolition material.

·	It avoids cost uncertainty in the main contract, as ground conditions will be confirmed beforehand.

·	It allows an earlier start on site, before the main contract is fully specified.

·	It reduces the main contract period.



5.11	It is proposed that delegated authority be given to the strategic director of housing and planning to invite tenders for the enabling works contract.



The Main Contract

5.12	The estimated value of the main contract exceeds the limit of the council’s existing construction partnership and the contract must be advertised through EU procedures.  It is proposed that, in accordance with the Egan report on rethinking construction, a construction partner be sought.  This requires use of the two-stage, restricted OJEU procedure.  



5.13	Authority is sought to seek expressions of interest by publishing a contract notice in the European Journal.  In order to expedite the scheme, its proposed that delegated authority be given to the strategic director of housing and planning to select a short list from the initial submissions.



6	Timetable



6.1	It is proposed that the next step is to carry out consultation with members of the public, particularly with prospective users of the building.  The scope of the consultation would be to inform the local community and potential service users of the intended design and to consult on aspects of internal design, service delivery and the use of the community space, taking into account specific cultural requirements where possible to achieve as universal usage as possible.



6.2	The indicative timetable for design and construction is currently forecast to be: 



Consultation with prospective users of the Hub	�

Jan/Feb 2006��Site investigation works�February 2006��Submit outline planning application�

March 2006��Tender enabling works contract�

February 2006��Submit detailed planning application�

June 2006��Commencement of enabling works contract�June 2006��Appoint construction partner for main contract�July 2006��Commencement of main contract�February 2007��Opening of building� September 2008��

6.3	The indicative timetable must be treated with some caution, as it makes no allowance for any delays.  Two particular areas of potential delay should be highlighted.



6.4	The timetable relies on service providers being able to confirm full details of their exact requirements within a very tight timetable and makes no allowance for any requests for significant changes to the draft brief.



6.5	It also assumes that there will be no delay in securing statutory approvals.  In particular, it assumes that there will be no substantive objections to the necessary highway stopping-up orders that may result in Government Office referring the application to a public inquiry.  This is considered to be a low risk, but one that would cause significant delay to the programme.



7.	Future Management



7.1	It is proposed that the building be a corporate asset.  Housing and planning directorate would be responsible for maintaining the building, facilities management, and recharging service directorates in proportion to their use of the building.



7.2	The scheme brief and sketch design depends on there being integrated management of the building and its reception.  It is important to the vision of developing an integrated and inclusive building that a single service has responsibility for day-to-day management of the Hub.  A strong centre management role will help to develop a truly integrated culture, in contrast to a group of individual services working independently in the same building.  The lead service will need to appoint a building manager, although this role could possibly be combined with responsibilities for a specific service.



7.3	Proposals as to which directorate should take the lead management role, and any impact on current staff posts, will be the subject of a future report.



7.4	It is anticipated that the management role would include:

Promoting the building and sports pitches as a community facility, including outreach work with existing community groups and establishment of new areas of community activity.

Ensuring that services delivered from the Hub are truly integrated.

Ongoing review of the services delivered from the Hub, ensuring that they continue to meet changing community needs and commissioning additional and changed services, as required.

Staffing the reception desk on behalf all services accommodated in the building.

Providing front line single point access to all council services and providing council tax, business rates and benefits administration/advice services.

Liaison with the neighbourhood management team and other agencies.

Providing the point of contact for any complaints concerning services delivered from the Hub.

Providing integrated back-office administrative support to all services accommodated in the building.

Operating the booking service for the flexible activity spaces, community halls and other rooms and resolving any disputes over demand for accommodation.

Operating the booking service to schools and other groups using the outdoor sports pitches.

Ensuring opening and closing of the buildings and sport pitches as required, with particular responsibility for ensuring that the child protection needs of different users are effectively managed.



8.	Implications for Individual Services



Customer Services



8.1.1	Development of the Hub will help deliver aspects of the “Think Customer” initiative, delivering collaborative working models to provide more customer focussed, high quality services.



8.1.2	Benefits claims verification has already been delegated to Broughton library.  This service would transfer to the integrated Hub reception, with the expectation that the range of services in the Hub will attract a wider catchment, increasing opportunities to give benefits advice.  Salford Direct will provide services at the Hub on a sessional basis, using the reception, interview rooms and shared meeting rooms.



Children’s Service



8.2.1	The children’s centre will replace two buildings in Higher Broughton (Bradshaw Street early years centre and the family centre) with new accommodation which meets current best practice in providing an integrated service.  The close integration of the children’s centre with other youth and adult services provides the opportunity for families to have their health, social, welfare, cultural and leisure needs met in one location.  The key theme is that children, young people and their families should be at the centre of service design and delivery. The aim is that children’s services should deliver an integrated approach providing a seamless service whose objective is to deliver better outcomes for all children with particular emphasis on erasing the gap between children living in poverty and the wider child population.



8.2.2	The children’s centre will occupy 825m2 of dedicated space within the Hub, plus shared use of reception, back office, flexible shared spaces and other communal space.  Use of the reception and information core is critical to the health and family support services provided through the children’s centre.  



8.2.3	The existing buildings are to be demolished once the Hub is open.  



8.3	Library Service



8.3.1	The Hub will replace Broughton library, which currently includes a community meeting room and the citywide mobile library service, as well as the traditional library service.



8.3.2	The library space is to be replaced by 325m2 of dedicated space within the hub, plus shared use of reception, back office and other communal space.  This allows an increase of 50m2 over existing library floorspace, in order to remedy a shortage of space in the existing children’s library, due to the expansion of library services during recent years and increasing usage of library services.



8.3.3	The proposals meet the objectives of the library plan, and the Government’s 10 year vision for public library services – Framework for the Future, which seeks to incorporate the traditional library service within multi-purpose buildings and respond to the needs of the 21st Century society.



8.3.4	The mobile library service is to be transferred elsewhere.  This will be the subject of a later report.



8.3.5	The existing buildings will be vacated once the Hub is open.  The future of this building needs to be considered for either new house building or provision of further dedicated community facilities for organisations not able to use the master hub building.  Any re-use where costs cannot be fully recovered will increase the running costs shown in the table at paragraph 4.17.  



8.3.6	Excluding staff working for the mobile library, the service currently employs 5 FT and 2 PT library staff and a caretaker. The impact of the integrated management arrangements on existing staff posts will be subject of a future report.



8.4	Youth Service

8.4.1	The Hub will replace the North Salford Youth Club, on Leicester Road.  The existing building, which includes a sports hall, café and activity area, is in need of considerable investment to meet health and safety requirements.  



8.4.2	The Youth Service will occupy 110m2 of dedicated space within the hub, plus guaranteed pre-booked use of 300m2 of flexible shared rooms during existing operating hours, plus shared use of reception, back office and other communal space.  There will also be flexibility to used shared space outside existing operating hours.



8.4.3	The existing building is to be demolished once the Hub is open.  



8.5	Sports Development

8.5.1	The Gymnastics and Trampoline Centre of Excellence, Devonshire Street is not directly affected by the Masterplan proposals.  However, the building is in need of considerable investment and Salford Community Leisure wish to relocate the activities.



8.5.2	It is proposed that the existing services be split across two sites, with the trampoline activity transferring to the Hub and the gymnastics activity being relocated to Fit City Ordsall.  The proposals for Fit City Ordsall will be subject to a later report.  



8.5.3	The trampoline hall will comprise 250m2 of dedicated space within the hub, plus shared use of reception, back office, changing rooms and other communal space.  The facility will continue to specialise in the provision of high level coaching in trampolining. All levels of ability are catered for from absolute beginners to world class athletes.  Recreational classes in trampolining will be provided most evenings prior to the commencement of squad activities. Sessions will also be held for pre-school classes, nursery, junior and secondary schools; close links will be developed with the children’s centre and youth service.



8.5.4	The existing building is to be demolished once the Hub is open and gymnastics relocated.  



8.5.5	There is potential for sports development to provide a service to develop community sports use of the replacement grass pitches (when not in use by schools) and use of the community sports hall (when not in use by the youth service).  This will not involve construction of any additional new floorspace, but would require funding for additional staff.  This will be the subject of a future report.



8.6	Broughton Community Resource Centre

8.6.1	The Broughton community resource centre and the neighbourhood management team for Salford East currently occupy Clowes House, alongside the Broughton Trust and other voluntary sector bodies.  The building is not affected by the Masterplan proposals, but it is considered that integrated service delivery would be best served by transferring these functions to the Hub.



8.6.2	The relocated service will have no dedicated space in the Hub, but will have shared use of reception, back office, flexible shared spaces and other communal space.   The existing functions of the centre will be integrated with the other services.  The transferred resource centre staff will provide specific community and learning services to the whole community, that would also target specific services to the over 55’s.



8.6.3	Clowes House is a listed building, and home to Broughton Trust.  Proposals for the future use of this building will be subject of a later report.



8.6.4	The resource centre serves both Higher and Lower Broughton and the Hub will not serve Lower Broughton.  It is therefore anticipated that investment in a local centre in Lower Broughton will also be required (probably delivered through the Countryside partnership).  This will also be the subject of a later report.



8.7	Neighbourhood Management Team

8.7.1	The neighbourhood management team will occupy a private office, plus shared use of reception, back office and other communal space.  



8.7.2	This represents an increase in the space currently available, allowing more members of the team to be collocated, supporting the principles of Neighbourhood Management and multi-agency working.



8.8	Community Meeting Facilities

8.8.1	The flexible space in the Hub will include more space than required to directly replace accommodation at the library and youth club currently used by community groups.  It will include two large rooms: the community sports hall (180m2) and the community meeting hall (135m2) and a range of smaller rooms.



8.8.2	Some of the additional space will compensate for meeting rooms lost when the Calderwood centre was closed in 2003.  The anticipated provision of new community facilities in the Hub was specifically stated as one of the justifications for closing Calderwood.  It is also anticipated that development of the Hub will foster increased community activity.  Some of the flexible spaces will also be suitable for renting for private functions when not required for service or community use.



8.8.3	It is anticipated that charges will be made for use of the flexible spaces in the Hub.  This will represent a change from existing policy at the library and youth club, where use by community groups or other agencies is either free or heavily subsidised. 



8.8.4	It is premature to finalise charges, particularly as there is not currently a consistent charging policy for the use of existing council accommodation.  It is therefore suggested that the same principles agreed in respect of the new NHS LIFT centres be adopted:



A charge should be made for all use of the flexible space within the Hub, both to encourage efficient use of space and to help recoup costs.

The charge should be set at a level consistent with charges for similar council space, rather than reflect the actual costs.

Community groups who currently use space at Broughton library and North Salford Youth Club, at nil or low charge, should be offered use of equivalent appropriate space in the Hub on the same terms.  This concession is an interim measure, to be reviewed at a later date (three years after the Hub is first opened).  The concession would be withdrawn if, in the meantime, charges were introduced for the use of library and youth club space as part of a consistent council-wide charging policy.



9	Conclusions



The Higher Broughton Community Hub is an integral part of the comprehensive regeneration plans for Higher Broughton.



The proposed integration of services within a single building will help deliver of better services to the area, although the complexity of meeting the needs of so many services is challenging both for the building design and for future management. 



Although it is intended that the proposed building be designed to ensure that no community is excluded from accessing the building, it is recognised that some members of the Orthodox Jewish Community and other minority groups, because of their particular religious and cultural requirements, will not be able to make full use of the building.  The Orthodox Jewish Community, in particular, is a significant part of the local community and it is important that they should have equal access to public facilities.  It is therefore proposed that discussions should be continued to identify the need for complementary facilities to provide services to those groups who cannot access the integrated building.



Use of conventional procurement procedures, using prudential borrowing, is considered to be better value for money than the PPP model under the Higher Broughton partnership arrangements.



In view of the number of services involved, the principles of the scheme have been reported to cabinet.  It is proposed that, if the scheme is approved in principle, lead members for Planning and for Customer and Support Services should be responsible for completing the procurement and funding process.



It is proposed that the building should be a corporate asset and that the question of future day-to-day management and any staffing implications be the subject of future reports.
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